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The Rhodomentum 
Nanaimo Rhododendron Society Newsletter 

             October 2020   

President’s Message  

If you had the opportunity to attend our September meeting at 
the Nanaimo Community Gardens, then you know that it was 
not only educational but plain FUN! We should do it more often, 
weather permitting, of course. 
Our congratulations go to Anne Davey and Val Harvey for both 
receiving a bronze medal from the NRS for their many years of 
devoted work to this club. Well-earned and deserved!  
The announced September garden open houses at Jan and Liz’ 
charming new garden, Rosina’s at Departure Bay and Doug’s in 
Parksville came and went. The next “Members Open Garden” 
will be on October 3rd from 2:00 to 5:00 at Chris Southwick’s 
spectacular place.  There will also be a plant sale with all 
proceeds going to the NRS. Can you contribute any plants for 
that sale? It would be much appreciated.  Bring them to Chris’ 
home at 6647 Green Acres Way.  
The first Garden Tour video has been posted on YouTube: 
https://youtu.be/87qyWKZLvjE .  Have you seen it yet???   
Instead of our regular October meeting, we will have a guided 
tour of Milner Gardens on Saturday, October 10th at 1:00pm. 
Please reserve your spot with John at juneandjohn@shaw.ca 
The next Hailey Grove work party with Bryan Jubinville will be on 
Tuesday, October 13th at the Bowen Park location. Bryan’s crew 
made great progress so far, but more needs to be done. It is a 
great experience for all of us gardeners and we can look proudly 
back on the work we accomplished. Please join us on the 13th 
between 10am and 2pm. Bring your lunch too.  
Our propagators are currently replanting the last of the rooted 
cuttings from 4x4” pots into 1-gallon pots. The soil mixture is 1/3 
of each: peat moss, perlite and Western bark. Thank you to everyone who donated the 1-gallon pots, especially to 
Dorothee Kieser and Doug Kitts. 
Wishing you much enjoyment in these lovely fall days we are blessed with and I hope to see you at the Milner Garden tour 
as well as Hailey Grove. 
Rosina  
 

OUR EXECUTIVE 
President   Rosina Schmidt         751-3386                            

Vice President     Chris Southwick             390-3415 
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Directors       Bryan Jubinville              668-2965 

              Art Lightburn                  468-7516 

         Susan Lightburn        468-7516 

         Gaylle McRae                 758-7589 

                                

COMMITTEES: 

Advertising  Allen McRae 

Library   Ann Beamish / Sandra Dorman    

Newsletter  June Bouchard / John Deniseger 

Membership  Jan Moles 

Program   by Committee 

Raffle    Ann Davey & Val Harvey 

Social    vacant 

Bargain Table Reinhold Gorgosolich/Don Noakes  

Website   Deborah Francis/Rosina Schmidt   

Bus Tour   David & Joyce Mitchell 

Sunshine             Ann Beamish 

Propagation         Rosina Schmidt 

Hailey Grove  Bryan Jubinville 

Show and Sale Jan Moles and Brenda Lewis 

 

Nanaimo Rhododendron Society 

Box 241, #101-5170 Dunster Road 

Nanaimo, BC V9T 6M4 

Website:  nanaimorhodos.ca 

email: rhodomentum@nanaimorhodos.ca  

 

Next event:  Saturday October 10th 1pm 

Fall Colour Tour of Milner Gardens and Woodland 

Lead by John and Chris 

Due to COVI9 guidelines – please contact John to reserve a spot – space is limited 
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September 13th, 2020 – General Meeting Minutes (by Jan Moles): 

Venue: Beban Park Community Gardens; Sunday, Sept. 13, 2020; 2pm. 

Welcome:  Dorothee Kieser welcomed us to the Community Gardens, 

explained that they were not individual gardens like allotments but truly 

shared gardens, and pointed out the excellent display of vegetables and 

flowers.  It was an extremely comfortable place to have an outside 

meeting with lots of space for appropriate distancing and Dorothee 

indicated that it could be used for a meeting place again. 

1. President’s Report:  Rosina Schmidt. 

Rosina recorded the names of attendees (18 people) on arrival to the 

meeting for dual purpose: attendance list and COVID traceability. 

Chris Southwick (V.P) stepped in to chair the meeting to help with 

outside and smoky conditions. 

Chris thanked the previous executive team for their great 

contributions to the club, and thanked June and John for their excellent work on the Rhodomentum newsletter. 

Congratulations were offered to Art and Susan for receiving the ARS Silver Medal, well deserved on many fronts 

including: their work with the club for many years; HUGE donation of rhodos to Milner gardens new ‘Greig 

Rhododendron Species Garden’; Susan’s outstanding photography which benefits our club, other clubs, and the ARS!  

We are delighted to have you in our midst. 

2. The AGM – election and ratification of the Officers and Directors of the Society for 2020/2021:  John Deniseger 

Many of the posts were discussed prior to the meeting, invitations were extended to the meeting for further 

volunteers, and the new or incumbent officer/director voted in and accepted by the meeting.  The resultant new club 

Officers, Directors and Committees are recorded here in Appendix I. 

 

3. Treasurer’s Report:  Liz Higgins (outgoing) 

Liz made a report from our last meeting on March 12th to September 13th, 2020. 

For further details, a hard copy report was available.  

The projected budget for the year 2020/2021 was presented, voted on and accepted unanimously. 

Liz told us that our money for the hall at Beban for the “Covid months” had been refunded by Beban.    We have 

cancelled the room for Sept & Oct, we still have a reservation if we need it for Nov, Dec but most clubs are not 

recommencing until the new year.    If we should need the room, there will be limited numbers allowed in the space.   
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4. Secretary’s Report:  Jan Moles (outgoing) 

No correspondence.  Nothing to report.  One question to the meeting:  who looks after our club email address.  It 

originally was looked after by Craig – but not sure who receives the contents now? Jan thinks maybe Gaylle has 

access.  To be checked. 

5. Membership Report: Jan Moles 

As of today, we have received 26 membership renewals, including those who have renewed this afternoon. 

Susan Lightburn volunteered to send around a new request for renewals. 

6. Program Committee Report:  Art Lightburn 

The program for this coming year is not really started.  Discussions have taken place on how we can go forward this 

year with its unique conditions.  Online meetings and presentations are being considered, as well as outdoor events 

and how we will manage them. 

The calendar so far looks like: 

Tuesday, September 15th, 10h to 14h: work party at Hailey Rhododendron Grove in Bowen park. Use the 
parking lot besides the tennis courts. Bring your tools if you wish and your lunch. Bryan Jubinville will be 
there when the city brings the additional tools. 
Wednesday, 16th of September, 15h to 17h: Garden Open House at 

Jan and Liz’s garden 7122 Dickinson Road in Lantzville; 
As well as Rosina’s garden at 3196 Merry Men Way (West of Departure Bay School), in Nanaimo. 

Thursday, 17th of September: Executive meeting at the gardens of Rea and Ron Sutton at 7310 Cougar 
Smith Rd., Fanny Bay, at 2:00pm. 

John Deniseger proposed a guided tour of Milner and the Greig Rhodo Species Garden led by John and Chris.  It was 

unanimously agreed to be a great idea.  John to discuss the potential and the logistics with Geoff Ball. 

Milner Gardens have extended the membership to cover the time for which they were closed.  This will take most 

members at least to the end of the year.   The entrance kiosk has all the details of your membership and the end 

dates. (David Mitchell) 

There will be another open garden on 3rd October at Chris Southwick’s, details to follow later. 

7. Propagation Committee Report: Rosina Schmidt 

The cuttings have been repotted into larger pots.  Don Noakes’ collection have now been shared with other keepers:  

Chris and Bryan.   Rosina and Deborah are also looking after cuttings. 

The team will be repotting into 1-gallon pots shortly:  donations of one-gallon pots gratefully received, please drop 

at Rosina’s or Chris’s – 2 gal pots would also be welcome. 

Next propagation session will be happening soon.   Alan & Liz Murray have very kindly offered to have it at their place, 

to provide cuttings of Jim Barlup’s hybrids and knowledge and assistance in the propagation 2020 effort.  This 

wonderful offer is gratefully accepted.  Date in mid-October to be announced. 

8. Hailey Rhodo Grove Report:  Bryan Jubinville 

Bryan unable to attend the meeting.  The Hailey Grove effort is coming along, but we definitely need more volunteers.  

Next work bee is  scheduled for Tuesday, September 15th at 10am to 2pm, see details in Calendar above. 

Susan to send out message to all. 

9. Advertising Report:  Allen McRae 

Allen unable to attend the meeting. 

10. Presentation of the Medals:  Chris Southwick 

Bronze Medals were presented to Ann Davey and Val Harvey in thanks for and recognition of their many years of 

service to the club.  The meeting gave them a standing ovation! 

11. Today’s topic: ‘Highlights of your garden this year’ 

A round table encouraged each person to tell us about the highlight of their gardening year in their own garden. 

Meeting closed:  everyone very much enjoyed being in the Community Gardens.  Thank you, Dorothee! 
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Next Exec Meeting:   Thursday 17th September at Rea & Ron Sutton’s garden in Fanny Bay. 

Next General Meeting/Activity:  to be announced. 

 

Appendix I:   Officers, Directors and Committees of the Club 2020/2021 
 

President: Rosina Schmidt 

Vice President: Chris Southwick 

Secretary: Deborah Francis 

Treasurer: Ron Sutton 

Past President:  Allen McRae 

Directors: Bryan Jubinville, Art Lightburn, Susan Lightburn, Gaylle McRae 

Committees: 

Advertising: Allen McRae 

Library: Ann Beamish/Sandra Dorman 

Newsletter: June Bouchard/ John Deniseger 

Membership: Jan Moles 

Program Committee: Art Lightburn (chair), Dorothee Kieser, Glenda Barr, John Deniseger, Chris Southwick 

Raffle: Ann Davey/Val Harvey 

Social: tba 

Bargain Table: Rheinhold Gorgosolich 

Website: Deborah Francis/Rosina Schmidt 

Bus Tour: David & Joyce Mitchell 

Sunshine: Ann Beamish 

Propagation:  Rosina Schmidt (chair), Deborah Francis, Bryan Jubinville, Al & Liz Murray. Liz Higgins, Jan 

Moles, Chris Southwick, Dorothee Kieser. 

Hailey Grove: Bryan Jubinville (chair) 

Show & Sale:  Jan Moles (Show), Brenda Lewis (Sale) 

 

 

Congratulations to Val 

Harvey and Ann Davey 

for their Bronze Medals! 

 

At our September meeting at the Nanaimo 
Community Gardens, Val Harvey and Ann Davey 

received well deserved Bronze Medals from our club 
in recognition of their long-term contributions.  They 
have both been important NRS members for a long 

time!  Congratulations!!!! 
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Fall Colour Tour of Milner Gardens 

and Woodland 

Saturday, October 10th at 1pm 

While COVID 19 won’t allow us to have our usual meetings at Beban, we’ve organized an alternative event for NRS 

members.  Milner Gardens and Woodland offers us an opportunity to get together while enjoying some of the most 

beautiful fall colours in our area.  Chris Southwick and John Deniseger will lead us on a tour of Milner, including the Greig 

Rhododendron Species Garden.  If you’d like to join us, you must pre-register by contacting John at juneandjohn@shaw.ca. 

The group is limited to 20 people – we’ve now started a waiting list.  There will be an admission fee of $5 per person for 

non-Milner members. 

COVID 19 protocols will apply of course: hand sanitizer will be 

available, please bring your mask as they are strongly 

recommended in conjunction with social distancing. We will be 

splitting the group into 2 smaller groups while on site as that is more 

practical for both COVID 19 and for visiting the garden.  A reminder 

that the gift shop and tea room will not be open.  

We’ll be meeting at 1pm at the Welcome Center as you enter 

Milner.  If the weather doesn’t cooperate, we’ll postpone to 

Saturday, October 17th.   

 

Hope to see many of you there! 

NRS Executive Meeting at Rea and Ron Sutton’s home in 

Fanny Bay – September 17
th

, 2020 

Left to right: 

Ron the host, 

Art, Susan, 

Doug (not on 

executive 

team), 

Deborah, Chris. 

Rosina took the 

photo. 
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More Fall Open Gardens – Saturday, October 3rd! 
 
The NRS will be organizing some open gardens, starting this fall!  We are 
missing our gardening friends and want to see what new or interesting 
plants or projects members have.  The first Open Gardens were on 
Wednesday, September 16th from 3 to 5 at Jan Moles and Liz Higgins’s 
and Rosina Schmidt’s.  Unfortunately, the smoky skies hindered 
attendance.   
 
Now that the smoke has cleared and we’ve had some needed rain, our 
next Open Garden will be on Saturday, October 3rd from 2 to 5 at Chris 
Southwick’s place at 6647 Green Acres Way.  There will also be a plant 
sale with all proceeds going to the NRS.  Any plant donations are appreciated. 
 
Bearing in mind COVID 19, each garden will have an entry point and an exit point, with directions around the garden 
for everyone to follow, so there is no overlap, to keep folks properly socially distanced.  Hand sanitizer will be 
provided.  We hope to have several gardens open at the same time.  If there are too many cars at one spot, stay in 
your car until someone leaves.  The owner(s) will control how many people are in the garden at one time.  
Appropriate safety rules will be strictly followed to ensure everyone is safe.  If you are feeling ill, or someone in your 
bubble is ill, if you have been asked to self-isolate because of a possible contact with someone with Covid-19, please 
stay home.  No food or drink will be served, nor will you be able to use their facilities. 
 
We are looking for more gardens, so if you are interested in opening yours to NRS members, please let organizer 
Chris Southwick know. 
 

 
 
 

Our deepest 

sympathy to Val 

Harvey who 

recently lost 

her husband, 

Glyn. Our 

thoughts are 

with her and 

her family… 
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Heard in Passing…. 
• We could sure use more help for these work bees! 

• It’s been so nice to see everyone again!  

• No more irrigating and hand watering until next year. 

• Fall colour is really starting to kick in! 

• I miss summer already! 

• Soon it’ll be time to start mulching. 

• The asters, chrysanthemums and sedums are looking beautiful! 

• A few slightly confused rhodos are starting to bloom… 
*************************************************************************************** 

 
With all the upheaval due to the current situation, we 

have been remiss in officially welcoming members who 
have joined our club over the past year: 

Jessica Gemella, Christine Quist, Scott Nicol, Mary & Mike 
O’Neill, Leigh Murray, and Sabina and Robert Reey 

A warm welcome to all! 

Hope to see you at various events in 

the coming months! 

 

**************************************************************************************** 

What’s on the Calendar 

Despite Covid19, there are things to do, places to go, events, and work bees...  As part of the new normal, all of the 
usual protocols apply e.g. social distancing, hand sanitizers etc.  There will also be some on-line events coming this fall 
– stay tuned! 
 

• Milner Gardens and Woodland Fall Colour Tour – Saturday October 10th 

• Greig Rhododendron Species Garden at Milner – work bee October 16th 9 am 

• Hailey Grove at Bowen Park – monthly work bees – see details on page 8. 
• Milner Gardens and Woodland – fall hours Thursday to Saturday 11 to 4pm.  

Check their website for details;  https://www2.viu.ca/milnergardens/events.asp 

Currently only gardens and trails are open. 

• NRS members-only fall garden open houses – see p. 6 for full details. 

• NRS Zoom-based education classes and seminars – watch for details in future 
newsletters. 

• NRS members-only spring garden open houses – details to follow. 

• District 1 online speaker series using Zoom – details to follow. 

 

Stay connected – check our web page regularly!  

http://nanaimorhodos.ca/ 
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An Update from our Propagation Group 

 
Our propagation group has been busy, following up on last fall’s cuttings that began at VIU’s Paine Center. 

Here they are about a year later, recently transplanted into 1-gallon pots containing a mixture of equal parts, 

peat moss, perlite and bark.  Soon, more cuttings will be taken. Al and Liz Murray in Cobble Hill have 

generously offered their propagation facility for our next batch of cuttings – thank you All and Liz!   

  

 

 

 

  

  

 

        

 

  

  

  

  

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

************************************************************************* 

Hailey Rhododendron Grove at Bowen Park  

Through the spring, NRS volunteers held a couple of work bees to begin 
the clean up of the Hailey Rhododendron Grove at Bowen Park.  
Working with Nanaimo Parks and Recreation staff, and following COVID 
19 protocols, work bees will continue through the fall.  Monthly work 
bees are planned for the following Tuesdays from 10 am to 2 pm:  
October 13th, November 17th, and December 15th.  Hope you can join 
us!! 

Check the article on the following pages to learn about 

the history of the Hailey Grove at Bowen Park.  

Healthy cuttings at Chris’s…. 

Here are some of them in Rosina’s garden ~ 

Bryan has nearly 200 of them!!!  
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*************************************************************************************** 

 

 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

WANTED!!!!   

Our great propagators will soon transplant the rhodo cuttings 

into larger pots. They would appreciate any 1- and 2-gallon 

pots that you don’t need – please drop them off at Rosina’s or 

Chris’s or bring them to one of our upcoming events.  
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Gardening - from Alabama to Nanaimo by Jon Smith 
 
A lot of our gardening in Nanaimo has involved testing to see how much of what we grew in our Birmingham, 
Alabama, garden could succeed here.  Birmingham and Nanaimo both nominally inhabit USDA Zone 8, but the 
climates are obviously quite different; Birmingham gardeners talk of “Texas summers and English winters,” but 
Nanaimo gardeners have only the latter.  The gentle coastal summers than enable us to grow rhodos so well also 
mean that a number of subtropical-ish plants that overwinter fine in Birmingham (cannas and brugmansia, for 
example) can’t store enough energy to do the same here on the Island—for 
now. 
  
The most fragrant flower in anybody’s southern garden is Hedychium 
coronarium, butterfly ginger.  The aroma of its white, two-inch blossoms is, as 
the author of Garden Bulbs for the South puts it, “sweet and intense, yet always 
refreshing.”  Native to India, it’s also used in leis in Hawaii.  We haven’t seen it in 
the trade here, but we did find H. coccineum, its orange-flowered Himalayan 
cousin, which bloomed for us in its third year after a hot week this past August.  
A variegated Hedychium we planted last year didn’t survive the winter.  We’re 
told you can lift and store Hedychiums—known as ginger lilies in the south and 
members of the ginger family, Zingiber—in areas where the ground freezes, so if 
we ever find some H. coronarium, we may try that. 
  

Another popular bulb 
“down south” is Lycoris radiata, the red spider lily, a native of 
Japan that in the deep south tends to naturalize in people’s 
lawns.  Lycoris are weird: they put out grass- or narcissus-like 
foliage in the spring, then die back with the daffodils, then 
suddenly shoot up flower stalks seemingly out of nowhere in 
mid- or late summer.  
Pictured here is Lycoris 
squamigera, the surprise 
lily, which gets its name for 

just that reason.  In fact, a folksy name for Lycoris is “naked ladies”; in the 
picture, the clothing foliage is from a nearby daylily.  This is also the first time it 
bloomed for us.  In the south, most of the half dozen Lycoris garden species 
bloom “sometime after the Fourth of July”; here, it’s mid-September. 
  
Both these plants might make lovely companions for rhodos (the bold texture 
of Hedychium foliage is especially striking), always keeping in mind that this far 
north they need as much sun as they can get! 
 
(Editors note: Some of you may remember Jon talking about Hedychium 
coccineum as part of our “Highlights of your garden” discussion at our 
September meeting. Thanks for following up, Jon!) 
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The Greig Rhododendron Species Garden – Work bee October 16th 

Now that the species garden has been weeded and we’ve had some much-
needed rain, it’s time to change gears.  We have companion plants to get 
into the ground and lots of arborist mulch to spread.  We’re planning a 
major work bee for Friday, October 16th from 9am to mid afternoon.  All 
Vancouver Island Chapters are invited to participate, enjoy the garden that 
we’ve helped establish and prepare it for winter, while spending time with 
other avid gardeners.  As always, COVID 19 protocols will be in place for all 
activities.  If you would like to join us, please let John know at 
juneandjohn@shaw.ca  

What to bring: appropriate clothing, glove and footwear and don’t forget 
your lunch.  If you have a favourite rake or pitch fork that you’d like to 
bring, that would be great.  Otherwise, sanitized tools will be provided. 

Time spent in a beautiful garden with friends – PERFECT! 

 

Postponed to 2021 
Fall into Gardening will be Back – hopefully in 2021 

In October 2018, the Nanaimo and Mount Arrowsmith Rhododendron Societies co-hosted a very successful 

one day fall gardening workshop in Parksville.  The event was called “Fall into Gardening” and had the theme 

of “Navigating Garden Myths”.  For 2020, the organizing committee had worked hard putting together a 

special day for the gardeners of central Vancouver Island – with the theme “Gardening from the Ground 

Up”.   The NRS and MARS had also added a new partner: the Vancouver Island Master Gardeners Association  

Of course, we are living in uncertain times, resulting in the cancellation of this year’s event.  Actually, it’s 

more of a postponement, as each of our speakers has agreed to come next year.  The program includes 

Linda Chalker-Scott, Richard Hebda, Shannon Berch and Scott Wiskerke.  We plan on holding it on Sunday, 

October 24th, 2021 at the Parksville Community and Conference Center.   

Let’s hope that we will be able to go ahead!  

 

"Delicious autumn! My very soul is wedded to it, and if I were a bird, I 

would fly about the Earth seeking the successive autumns." 

George Eliot 
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Explore the mountains of China from your couch. 

The 2019 Expedition to China – A Zoom Talk by Steve Hootman 

When: Thursday, October 8th from 5-6:30pm. 

Where: Participate from the comfort of your home! 

Cost: US$10 for Current Members, US$20 for non-Members 

Join Steve Hootman for a Zoom lecture featuring his latest expedition to China. Steve will take you to 

the mountains of south Yunnan and adjacent Guangxi with images and details about the plants seen 

during his fall 2019 expedition. This trip is another in a series designed to explore the regions away 

from the main center of distribution of the genus Rhododendron in an effort to fill in the gaps in our 

knowledge and to introduce new taxa into cultivation. 

Highlights include the first botanical exploration of a rhododendron-covered mountain on the Vietnam 

border, as well as several days in some of the finest remaining old-growth forests in China. Steve will 

also discuss and illustrate new findings and theories about subsection Fortunea, including several 

new, enigmatic, and even unknown species and their relationship to each other. 

As always, this will be an entertaining and educational lecture and discussion with beautiful images from 
some of the most remote and least explored regions of China. The talk will be followed by a moderated 
Q&A. 
 

Buy Tickets here 
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Membership fees are due! 

This is the time of the year when our annual memberships are up 
for renewal!  You can pay your fees either electronically or by 
cheque – single $40.00; couple $45.00; payable at the beginning 
of September. 

- By cheque: send per post to: Liz Higgins, Box 442, Nanaimo, BC, 
V0R 2H0; or bring your cheque to the meeting on September 
13th. 
- Electronically:  e-transfer to  lizhiggins24@gmail.com (tel.#: 
250-390-9340) 

In each case please specify if for a single membership, family membership or associate. 
Thank you, and happy gardening! 
 
************************************************************************************************ 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Happy Thanksgiving 

everyone! 😊 

 


